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system, a statement that the person is 
served by the system. 

(3) A brief statement of information 
that the requesting person intends to 
submit at the requested hearing. 

(4) The signature of the individual 
submitting the petition; or, if the peti-
tion is filed on behalf of a State, public 
water system or other entity, the sig-
nature of a responsible official of the 
State or other entity. 

§ 142.33 Public hearing. 
(a) If the Administrator grants the 

petition for public hearing, he shall 
give appropriate public notice of such 
hearing. Such notice shall be by publi-
cation in the FEDERAL REGISTER and in 
a newspaper of general circulation or 
by other appropriate communications 
media covering the area served by such 
public water system. 

(b) A hearing officer designated by 
the Administrator shall gather during 
the public hearing information from 
technical or other experts, Federal, 
State, or other public officials, rep-
resentatives of the public water sys-
tem, persons served by the system, and 
other interested persons on: 

(1) The ways in which the system can 
within the earliest feasible time be 
brought into compliance, and 

(2) The means for the maximum fea-
sible protection of the public health 
during any period in which such sys-
tem is not in compliance. 

(c) On the basis of the hearing and 
other available information the Ad-
ministrator shall issue recommenda-
tions which shall be sent to the State 
and public water system and shall be 
made available to the public and com-
munications media. 

§ 142.34 Entry and inspection of public 
water systems. 

(a) Any supplier of water or other 
person subject to a national primary 
drinking water regulation shall, at any 
time, allow the Administrator, or a 
designated representative of the Ad-
ministrator, upon presenting appro-
priate credentials and a written notice 
of inspection, to enter any establish-
ment, facility or other property of such 
supplier or other person to determine 
whether such supplier or other person 
has acted or is acting in compliance 

with the requirements of the Act or 
subchapter D of this chapter. Such in-
spection may include inspection, at 
reasonable times, of records, files, pa-
pers, processes, controls and facilities, 
or testing of any feature of a public 
water system, including its raw water 
source. 

(b) Prior to entry into any establish-
ment, facility or other property within 
a State which has primary enforcement 
responsibility, the Administrator shall 
notify, in writing, the State agency 
charged with responsibility for safe 
drinking water of his intention to 
make such entry and shall include in 
his notification a statement of reasons 
for such entry. The Administrator 
shall, upon a showing by the State 
agency that such an entry will be det-
rimental to the administration of the 
State’s program of primary enforce-
ment responsibility, take such showing 
into consideration in determining 
whether to make such entry. The Ad-
ministrator shall in any event offer the 
State agency the opportunity of having 
a representative accompany the Ad-
ministrator or his representative on 
such entry. 

(c) No State agency which receives 
notice under paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion may use the information con-
tained in the notice to inform the per-
son whose property is proposed to be 
entered of the proposed entry; if a 
State so uses such information, notice 
to the agency under paragraph (b) of 
this section is not required for subse-
quent inspections of public water sys-
tems until such time as the Adminis-
trator determines that the agency has 
provided him satisfactory assurances 
that it will no longer so use informa-
tion contained in a notice received 
under paragraph (b) of this section. 

Subpart E—Variances Issued by 
the Administrator Under Sec-
tion 1415(a) of the Act 

§ 142.40 Requirements for a variance. 

(a) The Administrator may grant one 
or more variances to any public water 
system within a State that does not 
have primary enforcement responsi-
bility from any requirement respecting 
a maximum contaminant level of an 
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applicable national primary drinking 
water regulation upon a finding that: 

(1) Because of characteristics of the 
raw water sources which are reason-
ably available to the system, the sys-
tem cannot meet the requirements re-
specting the maximum contaminant 
levels of such drinking water regula-
tions despite application of the best 
technology, treatment techniques, or 
other means, which the Administrator 
finds are generally available (taking 
costs into consideration); and 

(2) The granting of a variance will 
not result in an unreasonable risk to 
the health of persons served by the sys-
tem. 

(b) The Administrator may grant one 
or more variances to any public water 
system within a State that does not 
have primary enforcement responsi-
bility from any requirement of a speci-
fied treatment technique of an applica-
ble national primary drinking water 
regulation upon a finding that the pub-
lic water system applying for the vari-
ance has demonstrated that such treat-
ment technique is not necessary to pro-
tect the health of persons because of 
the nature of the raw water source of 
such system. 

§ 142.41 Variance request. 
A supplier of water may request the 

granting of a variance pursuant to this 
subpart for a public water system with-
in a State that does not have primary 
enforcement responsibility by submit-
ting a request for a variance in writing 
to the Administrator. Suppliers of 
water may submit a joint request for 
variances when they seek similar 
variances under similar circumstances. 
Any written request for a variance or 
variances shall include the following 
information: 

(a) The nature and duration of vari-
ance requested. 

(b) Relevant analytical results of 
water quality sampling of the system, 
including results of relevant tests con-
ducted pursuant to the requirements of 
the national primary drinking water 
regulations. 

(c) For any request made under 
§ 142.40(a): 

(1) Explanation in full and evidence 
of the best available treatment tech-
nology and techniques. 

(2) Economic and legal factors rel-
evant to ability to comply. 

(3) Analytical results of raw water 
quality relevant to the variance re-
quest. 

(4) A proposed compliance schedule, 
including the date each step toward 
compliance will be achieved. Such 
schedule shall include as a minimum 
the following dates: 

(i) Date by which arrangement for al-
ternative raw water source or improve-
ment of existing raw water source will 
be completed. 

(ii) Date of initiation of the connec-
tion of the alternative raw water 
source or improvement of existing raw 
water source. 

(iii) Date by which final compliance 
is to be achieved. 

(5) A plan for the provision of safe 
drinking water in the case of an exces-
sive rise in the contaminant level for 
which the variance is requested. 

(6) A plan for additional interim con-
trol measures during the effective pe-
riod of variance. 

(d) For any request made under 
§ 142.40(b), a statement that the system 
will perform monitoring and other rea-
sonable requirements prescribed by the 
Administrator as a condition to the 
variance. 

(e) Other information, if any, be-
lieved to be pertinent by the applicant. 

(f) Such other information as the Ad-
ministrator may require. 

[41 FR 2918, Jan. 20, 1976, as amended at 52 
FR 20675, June 2, 1987] 

§ 142.42 Consideration of a variance 
request. 

(a) The Administrator shall act on 
any variance request submitted pursu-
ant to § 142.41 within 90 days of receipt 
of the request. 

(b) In his consideration of whether 
the public water system is unable to 
comply with a contaminant level re-
quired by the national primary drink-
ing water regulations because of the 
nature of the raw water source, the Ad-
ministrator shall consider such factors 
as the following: 

(1) The availability and effectiveness 
of treatment methods for the contami-
nant for which the variance is re-
quested. 
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(2) Cost and other economic consider-
ations such as implementing treat-
ment, improving the quality of the 
source water or using an alternate 
source. 

(c) A variance may be issued to a 
public water system on the condition 
that the public water system install 
the best technology, treatment tech-
niques, or other means, which the Ad-
ministrator finds are available (taking 
costs into consideration) and based 
upon an evaluation satisfactory to the 
Administrator that indicates that al-
ternative sources of water are not rea-
sonably available to the public water 
system. 

(d) In his consideration of whether a 
public water system should be granted 
a variance to a required treatment 
technique because such treatment is 
unnecessary to protect the public 
health, the Administrator shall con-
sider such factors as the following: 

(1) Quality of the water source in-
cluding water quality data and perti-
nent sources of pollution. 

(2) Source protection measures em-
ployed by the public water system. 

[41 FR 2918, Jan. 20, 1976, as amended at 52 
FR 20675, June 2, 1987; 63 FR 43847, Aug. 14, 
1998] 

§ 142.43 Disposition of a variance re-
quest. 

(a) If the Administrator decides to 
deny the application for a variance, he 
shall notify the applicant of his inten-
tion to issue a denial. Such notice shall 
include a statement of reasons for the 
proposed denial, and shall offer the ap-
plicant an opportunity to present, 
within 30 days of receipt of the notice, 
additional information or argument to 
the Administrator. The Administrator 
shall make a final determination on 
the request within 30 days after receiv-
ing any such additional information or 
argument. If no additional information 
or argument is submitted by the appli-
cant the application shall be denied. 

(b) If the Administrator proposes to 
grant a variance request submitted 
pursuant to § 142.41, he shall notify the 
applicant of his decision in writing. 
Such notice shall identify the variance, 
the facility covered, and shall specify 
the period of time for which the vari-
ance will be effective. 

(1) For the type of variance specified 
in § 142.40(a) such notice shall provide 
that the variance will be terminated 
when the system comes into compli-
ance with the applicable regulation, 
and may be terminated upon a finding 
by the Administrator that the system 
has failed to comply with any require-
ments of a final schedule issued pursu-
ant to § 142.44. 

(2) For the type of variance specified 
in § 142.40(b) such notice shall provide 
that the variance may be terminated 
at any time upon a finding that the na-
ture of the raw water source is such 
that the specified treatment technique 
for which the variance was granted is 
necessary to protect the health of per-
sons or upon a finding that the public 
water system has failed to comply with 
monitoring and other requirements 
prescribed by the Administrator as a 
condition to the granting of the vari-
ance. 

(c) For a variance specified in 
§ 142.40(a)(1) the Administrator shall 
propose a schedule for: 

(1) Compliance (including increments 
of progress) by the public water system 
with each contaminant level require-
ment covered by the variance; and, 

(2) Implementation by the public 
water system of such additional con-
trol measures as the Administrator 
may require for each contaminant cov-
ered by the variance. 

(d) The proposed schedule for compli-
ance shall specify dates by which steps 
towards compliance are to be taken, in-
cluding at the minimum, where appli-
cable: 

(1) Date by which arrangement for an 
alternative raw water source or im-
provement of existing raw water source 
will be completed. 

(2) Date of initiation of the connec-
tion for the alternative raw water 
source or improvement of the existing 
raw water source. 

(3) Date by which final compliance is 
to be achieved. 

(e) The proposed schedule may, if the 
public water system has no access to 
an alternative raw water source, and 
can effect or anticipate no adequate 
improvement of the existing raw water 
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source, specify an indefinite time pe-
riod for compliance until a new and ef-
fective treatment technology is devel-
oped at which time a new compliance 
schedule shall be prescribed by the Ad-
ministrator. 

(f) The proposed schedule for imple-
mentation of additional interim con-
trol measures during the period of vari-
ance shall specify interim treatment 
techniques, methods and equipment, 
and dates by which steps toward meet-
ing the additional interim control 
measures are to be met. 

(g) The schedule shall be prescribed 
by the Administrator at the time of 
granting of the variance, subsequent to 
provision of opportunity for hearing 
pursuant to § 142.44. 

[41 FR 2918, Jan. 20, 1976, as amended at 52 
FR 20675, June 2, 1987] 

§ 142.44 Public hearings on variances 
and schedules. 

(a) Before a variance and schedule 
proposed by the Administrator pursu-
ant to § 142.43 may take effect, the Ad-
ministrator shall provide notice and 
opportunity for public hearing on the 
variance and schedule. A notice given 
pursuant to the preceding sentence 
may cover the granting of more than 
one variance and a hearing held pursu-
ant to such notice shall include each of 
the variances covered by the notice. 

(b) Public notice of an opportunity 
for hearing on a variance and schedule 
shall be circulated in a manner de-
signed to inform interested and poten-
tially interested persons of the pro-
posed variance and schedule, and shall 
include at least the following: 

(1) Posting of a notice in the prin-
cipal post office of each municipality 
or area served by the public water sys-
tem, and publishing of a notice in a 
newspaper or newspapers of general cir-
culation in the area served by the pub-
lic water system; and 

(2) Mailing of a notice to the agency 
of the State in which the system is lo-
cated which is responsible for the 
State’s water supply program, and to 
other appropriate State or local agen-
cies at the Administrator’s discretion. 

(3) Such notice shall include a sum-
mary of the proposed variance and 
schedule and shall inform interested 
persons that they may request a public 

hearing on the proposed variance and 
schedule. 

(c) Requests for hearing may be sub-
mitted by any interested person other 
than a Federal agency. Frivolous or in-
substantial requests for hearing may 
be denied by the Administrator. Re-
quests must be submitted to the Ad-
ministrator within 30 days after 
issuance of the public notices provided 
for in paragraph (b) of this section. 
Such requests shall include the fol-
lowing information: 

(1) The name, address and telephone 
number of the individual, organization 
or other entity requesting a hearing; 

(2) A brief statement of the interest 
of the person making the request in the 
proposed variance and schedule, and of 
information that the requester intends 
to submit at such hearing; 

(3) The signature of the individual 
making the request, or, if the request 
is made on behalf of an organization or 
other entity, the signature of a respon-
sible official of the organization or 
other entity. 

(d) The Administrator shall give no-
tice in the manner set forth in para-
graph (b) of this section of any hearing 
to be held pursuant to a request sub-
mitted by an interested person or on 
his own motion. Notice of the hearing 
shall also be sent to the persons re-
questing the hearing, if any. Notice of 
the hearing shall include a statement 
of the purpose of the hearing, informa-
tion regarding the time and location 
for the hearing, and the address and 
telephone number of an office at which 
interested persons may obtain further 
information concerning the hearing. At 
least one hearing location specified in 
the public notice shall be within the in-
volved State. Notice of hearing shall be 
given not less than 15 days prior to the 
time scheduled for the hearing. 

(e) A hearing convened pursuant to 
paragraph (d) of this section shall be 
conducted before a hearing officer to be 
designated by the Administrator. The 
hearing shall be conducted by the hear-
ing officer in an informal, orderly and 
expeditious manner. The hearing offi-
cer shall have authority to call wit-
nesses, receive oral and written testi-
mony and take such other action as 
may be necessary to assure the fair and 
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efficient conduct of the hearing. Fol-
lowing the conclusion of the hearing, 
the hearing officer shall forward the 
record of the hearing to the Adminis-
trator. 

(f) The variance and schedule shall 
become effective 30 days after notice of 
opportunity for hearing is given pursu-
ant to paragraph (b) of this section if 
no timely request for hearing is sub-
mitted and the Administrator does not 
determine to hold a public hearing on 
his own motion. 

[41 FR 2918, Jan. 20, 1976, as amended at 52 
FR 20675, June 2, 1987] 

§ 142.45 Action after hearing. 
Within 30 days after the termination 

of the public hearing held pursuant to 
§ 142.44, the Administrator shall, taking 
into consideration information ob-
tained during such hearing and rel-
evant information, confirm, revise or 
rescind the proposed variance and 
schedule. 

[52 FR 20675, June 2, 1987] 

§ 142.46 Alternative treatment tech-
niques. 

The Administrator may grant a vari-
ance from any treatment technique re-
quirement of a national primary drink-
ing water regulation to a supplier of 
water, whether or not the public water 
system for which the variance is re-
quested is located in a State which has 
primary enforcement responsibility, 
upon a showing from any person that 
an alternative treatment technique not 
included in such requirement is at 
least as efficient in lowering the level 
of the contaminant with respect to 
which such requirements was pre-
scribed. A variance under this para-
graph shall be conditioned on the use 
of the alternative treatment technique 
which is the basis of the variance. 

Subpart F—Exemptions Issued by 
the Administrator 

§ 142.50 Requirements for an exemp-
tion. 

(a) The Administrator may exempt 
any public water system within a State 
that does not have primary enforce-
ment responsibility from any require-
ment regarding a maximum contami-

nant level or any treatment technique 
requirement, or from both, of an appli-
cable national primary drinking water 
regulation upon a finding that— 

(1) Due to compelling factors (which 
may include economic factors, includ-
ing qualification of the public water 
system as a system serving a disadvan-
taged community pursuant to section 
1452(d) of the Act), the public water 
system is unable to comply with such 
contaminant level or treatment tech-
nique requirement or to implement 
measures to develop an alternative 
source of water supply; 

(2) The public water system was in 
operation on the effective date of such 
contaminant level or treatment tech-
nique requirement, or for a public 
water system that was not in operation 
by that date, no reasonable alternative 
source of drinking water is available to 
such new public water system; 

(3) The granting of the exemption 
will not result in an unreasonable risk 
to health; and 

(4) Management or restructuring 
changes (or both), as provided in 
§ 142.20(b)(1)(i), cannot reasonably be 
made that will result in compliance 
with the applicable national primary 
drinking water regulation or, if com-
pliance cannot be achieved, improve 
the quality of the drinking water. 

(b) No exemption shall be granted un-
less the public water system estab-
lishes that the public water system is 
taking all practicable steps to meet 
the standard; and 

(1) The public water system cannot 
meet the standard without capital im-
provements which cannot be completed 
prior to the date established pursuant 
to Section 1412(b)(10) of the Act; 

(2) In the case of a public water sys-
tem which needs financial assistance 
for the necessary improvements, the 
public water system has entered into 
an agreement to obtain such financial 
assistance or assistance pursuant to 
Section 1452 of the Act, or any other 
Federal or State program that is rea-
sonably likely to be available within 
the period of the exemption; or 

(3) The public water system has en-
tered into an enforceable agreement to 
become a part of a regional public 
water system. 
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